Sandtown Meeting with City of Atlanta Department Representatives
June 12, 2006

Notes by Sherry Finch

The following departments were represented:

· Charlene Braud, Director of Recreation, Department of Parks, Recreation & 

      Cultural Affairs 

· Paul Taylor, Assistant Director of Parks Design, Department of Parks, Recreation & Cultural Affairs 

· Dennis Rubin, Chief, Atlanta Fire Department 

· Steve Cover, Commissioner, Department of Planning &Development 

· Joseph Basista, Deputy Commissioner, Department of Watershed Management 

· David Ferguson, Deputy Commissioner, Department of Public Works 

· Alan J. Dreher, Assistant Chief of Police,  Atlanta Police Department 

· Joe Morris III, Deputy Chef of Staff, Office of the Mayor 

Each Department head (or their representative) gave an overview of the services their departments covered, and questions were entertained from the community. These questions were:

1. MANPOWER: How many people will your department have to hire if you annex Sandtown?  Response: Police and Budget departments gave generalities in response, but the Fire Department said 36: 1 paramedic company, 6 captains, and 24 firefighters.

2. TAXES:  Will our tax rate go up? Sales Tax? Income tax?   (Four different people asked about this)  Response: the county tax rate is about to go up due to lost revenue from Sandy Springs (12%), the city of Atlanta does not anticipate an increase upon annexing Sandtown because of economies of scale, and in general the tax rate supports the level of services they provide.  Current Mil is 7.6 Sales taxes will be 8%, but there is no city income tax.
3. CODE ENFORCEMENT: Observation that the Campbellton/Fairburn Rd area of Atlanta looks like the city’s code enforcement is not working, also the downtown Atlanta run-down businesses are an eyesore and are dangerous places the city has not managed to fix.  Response:  Public areas are easier to regulate but the problem of private property-owners, many of them absentee, create a problem of citation/court/ cycles which take time to resolve.  The last 4 years has seen significant improvement, more streets have been layed in city of Atlanta than in previous 20 years; the past 3 years has seen more coordination between city departments.

4. POLICE/CRIME:  Is it true the police department is understaffed?  If we are zone 4, where is zone 4?  Our community is not at all like the parts of Atlanta that crime-ridden zone encompasses.  Will there be a new zone if we are annexed?  (Two  people asked about this)  Response: Yes, we are understaffed, constantly dealing with attrition, and we are making the moves necessary to grow as the city’s needs grow.  Currently we have 6 cadets in the academy now who will be going to Zone 4, which is mostly Southwest Atlanta.  We may have to add 3 or 4 beats may have to reconfigure our Zones if Sandtown is annexed.
5. RECREATION/PARKS:  Would any of our current parks be annexed? Are there programs for toddlers (as well as the Senior citizen programs, adult and youth programs already discussed)?  Any programs for Special Need Children? (Two people asked about this)  Response: The city has Therapeutic Specialists who work with kids at the summer camps, recreation centers, and have lots of programs that integrate their skills with needs at the city parks.  There is T-Ball, Swim lessons at all natatoriums, year-round.  As far as annexing existing parks, they might take over Sandtown Park, not sure about others…but they would be looking into acquiring more green space here.  
6. RETAIL STRATEGY:   Two people brought up the distasteful state of Greenbriar Mall, asking what the City plans to do. Response: Tax Allocation Districts & Enterprise zones have helped other areas-Princeton Lakes at Camp Creek was one very recent  example—and the Campbellton Rd, Greenbriar area is currently under review.  Private enterprise is being encouraged.
7. CAMPBELLTON ROAD:  Will you widen it?  Response:  It is a state road.  Not up to us to decide that…We will assess the condition of streets—now we have a program to evaluate the condition of streets—but, no, we won’t widen Campbellton Road.
8. POLICE/FIRE/PARAMEDICS RESPONSE TIME:  How long will we have to wait for responses in emergencies in Sandtown?  Response:   6 minutes maximum is our goal throughout Atlanta.  We probably do better than that.
9. COMMUNITY DESIGN STANDARDS:  Will we still have community design standards as we currently have, and control over them?  Response:  Yes.
10.  CITY COUNCIL DISTRICTS:  Will the configuration of the council districts change if we are annexed?  Response:  This area borders district 11; we’ll have to come back to you on that, we’re not sure what will happen.
11.  WHERE DO WE GO FROM  HERE?  Response: (from Debbie Davis, Sandtown Community Assn.)   We don’t know, you don’t know,we will have other informational meetings with the county, re: unincorporation,   and with the proponents of cityhood for South Fulton, to hear all sides and have enough information to make an informed decisions.  Check our website at www.Sandtown.org  for dates of future meetings.
